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Contact: Paul Robinson, Democratic Services 
 paul.robinson@sheffield.gov.uk 
 

PUBLIC ACCESS TO THE MEETING 

 
The Council is composed of 84 Councillors with one-third elected three years in four. 
Councillors are democratically accountable to the residents of their Ward. The 
overriding duty of Councillors is to the whole community, but they have a special 
duty to their constituents, including those who did not vote for them 
 
All Councillors meet together as the Council. Here Councillors decide the Council’s 
overall policies and set the budget each year. The Council appoints the Leader and 
at its Annual Meeting will appoint Councillors to serve on its Committees.  It also 
appoints representatives to serve on joint bodies and external organisations.   
 
A copy of the agenda and reports is available on the Council’s website at 
http://democracy.sheffield.gov.uk/ieListMeetings.aspx?CommitteeId=154. You may 
not be allowed to see some reports because they contain confidential information.  
These items are usually marked * on the agenda.  
 
Members of the public have the right to ask questions or submit petitions to most 
Council meetings and recording is allowed under the direction of the Chair.  Please 
see the website or contact Democratic Services for further information regarding 
public questions and petitions and details of the Council’s protocol on audio/visual 
recording and photography at council meetings. 
 
Council meetings are normally open to the public but sometimes the Council may 
have to discuss an item in private.  If this happens, you will be asked to leave.  Any 
private items are normally left until last.   
 
PLEASE NOTE: Meetings of the Council have to be held as physical meetings. 
While ever the Council continues to apply social distancing and other public health 
safety measures, the meetings of the Council will be held at the Ponds Forge 
International Sports Centre as this venue can accommodate all 84 Members of the 
Council, plus officers and a limited number of members of the public within a safe 
indoor environment. 
 
If you would like to attend the meeting, you must register to attend by emailing 
committee@sheffield.gov.uk at least 2 clear days in advance of the date of the 
meeting.  This is necessary to facilitate the management of attendance at the 
meeting to maintain social distancing. In order to ensure safe access and to protect 
all attendees, you will be required to wear a face covering (unless you have an 
exemption) at all times within the venue. It is also recommended that you undertake 
a Covid-19 Rapid Lateral Flow Test within two days of the meeting. You can order 
tests online to be delivered to your home address, or you can collect tests from a 
local pharmacy or from the English Institute of Sport, Coleridge Road, Sheffield S9 
5DA. Further details of these tests and how to obtain them can be accessed here -
 Order coronavirus (COVID-19) rapid lateral flow tests - GOV.UK (www.gov.uk).  

mailto:paul.robinson@sheffield.gov.uk
http://democracy.sheffield.gov.uk/ieListMeetings.aspx?CommitteeId=154
mailto:committee@sheffield.gov.uk
https://www.gov.uk/order-coronavirus-rapid-lateral-flow-tests
http://www.gov.uk/


 

 

We are unable to guarantee entrance to observers, as priority will be given to 
registered speakers.  
 
Alternatively, you can observe the meeting remotely by clicking on the ‘view the 
webcast’ link provided on the meeting page of the website. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 

https://democracy.sheffield.gov.uk/ieListMeetings.aspx?CommitteeId=154


 

 

 

COUNCIL AGENDA 
8 SEPTEMBER 2021 

 
Order of Business 

 
1.   
 

WELCOME AND HOUSEKEEPING ANNOUNCEMENTS 
 

2.   
 

APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE 
 

3.   
 

DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST 
 

 Members to declare any interests they have in the business to be 
considered at the meeting. 
 

4.   
 

PUBLIC QUESTIONS AND PETITIONS AND OTHER 
COMMUNICATIONS 
 

 To receive any questions or petitions from the public, or communications 
submitted by the Lord Mayor or the Chief Executive and to pass such 
resolutions thereon as the Council Procedure Rules permit and as may be 
deemed expedient. 
 
 
(NOTE: There is a time limit of one hour for the above item of business.  In 
accordance with the arrangements published on the Council’s website in 
relation to meetings of the Council held whilst social distancing and other 
public health safety measures still apply, questions/petitions are required 
to be submitted in writing, to committee@sheffield.gov.uk, by 9.00 a.m. on 
Monday 6th September.) 
 
 

5.   
 

MEMBERS' QUESTIONS 
 

 5.1 Questions relating to urgent business – Council Procedure Rule 
16.6(ii). 

 
5.2 Supplementary questions on written questions submitted at this 

meeting – Council Procedure Rule 16.4. 
 
5.3 Questions on the discharge of the functions of the South Yorkshire 

Joint Authorities for Fire and Rescue and Pensions – Section 41 of 
the Local Government Act 1985 – Council Procedure Rule 16.6(i). 

 
 (NB. Minutes of recent meetings of the two South Yorkshire Joint 

Authorities have been made available to all Members of the Council 
via the following link - 

 http://democracy.sheffield.gov.uk/ecCatDisplay.aspx?sch=doc&cat=13165&path=0) 
 

mailto:committee@sheffield.gov.uk
http://democracy.sheffield.gov.uk/ecCatDisplay.aspx?sch=doc&cat=13165&path=0


 

 

 
 

6.   
 

NOTICE OF MOTION REGARDING "HOUSING AND THE LOCAL 
PLAN" - GIVEN BY COUNCILLOR MARTIN SMITH AND TO BE 
SECONDED BY COUNCILLOR SHAFFAQ MOHAMMED 
 

 That this Council:- 
 
(a)   notes that the population of Sheffield is predicted to grow by 

approximately 90,000 over the next twenty years and a shortage of 
decent housing will have a profound effect on economic growth, 
social mobility and health; 

 
(b)   agrees that Sheffield will require more than 40,000 new homes over 

the next 20 years; 
 
(c)   agrees that the location, mix and affordability of that housing will 

have a huge impact on the future prosperity and quality of life for its 
citizens; 

 
(d)   notes that the Local Plan has been in development since 2012, with 

delay after delay leaving Sheffield in a position where we will 
become increasingly defenceless against inappropriate 
development; 

 
(e)    notes the overwhelming public response to the 2020 Issues & 

Options Consultation in favour of higher density, walkable 
neighbourhoods primarily focussed in and around the city centre 
and Attercliffe; 

 
(f)  further notes that development in these locations are particularly 

sustainable due to excellent transport links and existing 
infrastructure, and with good opportunities for affordable and 
accessible housing; 

 
(g)   agrees that it must listen to the people of Sheffield and commits to 

developing a Local Plan based on this spatial strategy; and 
 
(h) further commits to issuing the draft Local Plan for consultation 

within the next six months. 
 
 

7.   
 

NOTICE OF MOTION REGARDING "'RIGHT TO FOOD' - WORKING 
TOGETHER TO TACKLE FOOD POVERTY IN THE CITY, AND TO 
DEVELOP A LOCAL FOOD ACCESS PLAN" - GIVEN BY 
COUNCILLOR RUTH MILSOM AND TO BE SECONDED BY 
COUNCILLOR SOPHIE WILSON 
 

 That this Council:- 
 



 

 

(a) recognises that we are seeing a crisis of food poverty borne out of 
political choices and systemic failings from successive governments 
since austerity began; 

 
(b) believes that food poverty should never be seen as inevitable, and 

notes that from 1997 to 2010 poverty reduced significantly (for 
instance the Institute for Fiscal Studies notes that the number of 
children in relative poverty fell by over 1.1 million from 1997-2010), 
showing that with sufficient political willpower these issues can be 
tackled; 

 
(c) notes that after a decade of government-imposed austerity, child 

poverty and food hunger has increased significantly, and led to a 
precarious situation for many, even before the pandemic struck;  

  
(d) believes that the pandemic has exacerbated problems and pushed 

more people into food poverty, with perhaps the worst yet to come, 
and though it is hard to quantify the extent of food poverty in 
Sheffield we know the following:- 

  
(i) around 24,000 children are currently eligible for Free School 

Meals and therefore at risk of going hungry during the school 
holidays, with this number rising; and 

 
(ii) according to data collected by Voluntary Action Sheffield 

from 19 food banks, between 13th April 2020 and 8th June 
2020 the number of households supported increased by just 
over 92% from 1144 to 2202 households; it is well 
acknowledged that this does not represent the full picture of 
emergency food aid during this time – and shows supply, not 
level of need, which could be much higher; 

  
(e) condemns the Government for the £20 per week cut to Universal 

Credit, which will come into effect from 6th October 2021, noting the 
following:- 

 
(i) universal credit is claimed by more than 5.5 million 

households across the UK; 
 
(ii) the Joseph Rowntree Foundation - a charity which 

researches poverty - states millions of households will face 
an income loss equivalent to £1,040 a year; 

 
(iii) the charity Citizens Advice has warned that a third of people 

on Universal Credit will end up in debt due to the reduction, 
which will inevitably lead to more people being reliant on 
food banks; and 

 
(iv) the 5-week wait for Universal Credit impacts people’s ability 

to pay bills and buy food, and believes that this wait is wholly 



 

 

unjustifiable and should be scrapped; 
 
(f) notes that the cross-party Overview and Scrutiny Management 

Committee established a working group to look at the Council’s 
response to Food Poverty in Sheffield, and that this first phase 
looked at the Council’s strategic role in relation to food poverty, and 
with organisations working in this space on food projects; 

 
(g) believes that all recommendations from the Food Poverty Working 

Group’s report should be adopted in full;  
 
(h) believes that, as noted in the Scrutiny Committee’s report, tackling 

food poverty requires a citywide effort, across the Council and 
public services, the VCF, communities and business, with a long 
term, structural approach to find lasting solutions and that, as such, 
the Council should adopt a Local Food Access Plan; 

 
(i) believes that this would help the Council, community organisations 

and other partners to work together to identify risks, assess the 
current response and coordinate action, with an understanding that 
those involved can achieve more by acting together than they could 
by acting separately, and helping to strengthen 'food poverty 
alliances' (the many different networks in the city working to combat 
food poverty and hunger); 

 
(j) believes that tackling food poverty is not a standalone issue and is 

underpinned by wider socio-economic factors, and as such the 
development of a Food Access Plan must be part of the Council’s 
forthcoming Poverty Summit, which will in turn lead to the 
development of co-ordinated work to tackle inequality in the city; 

 
(k) gives its support to The Right to Food campaign, a national 

campaign which argues that the 11 million people in food poverty 
should be central to this strategy, and that ‘Right to Food’ should be 
enshrined into law - clarifying government’s obligations on food 
poverty and introducing legal avenues to hold government bodies 
accountable for violations; and 

 
(l) calls for the ‘Right to Food’ to be incorporated into the National 

Food Strategy, and asks the Leader of the Council to write to the 
Government to make this case. 

 
 

8.   
 

NOTICE OF MOTION REGARDING "A PARTNERSHIP BETWEEN 
LOCAL GOVERNMENT AND NATIONAL GOVERNMENT TO TACKLE 
CLIMATE CHANGE" - GIVEN BY COUNCILLOR DOUGLAS JOHNSON 
AND TO BE SECONDED BY COUNCILLOR CHRISTINE GILLIGAN 
 

 That this Council:- 
 



 

 

(a) notes that in 2018, at COP24, the UK Government signed up to 
having ‘domestic institutional arrangements, public participation and 
engagement with local communities’ so localities can play their part 
in delivering the UK’s ‘Nationally Determined Contributions’ in the 
Paris Climate Agreement; 

 
(b) further notes that, in May 2021, the Rt. Hon. Alok Sharma MP, 

President of COP26, said collaboration would be a key objective of 
the climate summit - "Governments, business and civil society 
(sometimes called ‘non-state actors’ and including local 
government) need to work together to transform the ways we power 
our homes and businesses, grow our food, develop infrastructure 
and move ourselves and goods around"; 

 
(c) believes that, despite these agreements and statements, there is 

still no formal relationship allowing joint partnership working 
between Local and National Government on climate action; 

 
(d) therefore resolves to add this Council’s voice to calls by the Local 

Government Association and the Association of Directors of 
Environment, Economy, Planning and Transport, and others, for a 
joint local and national government taskforce to plan action to reach 
‘net zero’ emissions; such a partnership can set appropriate 
regulations, benchmarks and targets and create the much needed 
long-term funding mechanisms to enable local communities and 
economies to decarbonise whilst remaining resilient and 
sustainable; and 

 
(e) will therefore ask the Chief Executive to write to Alok Sharma MP, 

President for COP26, the Prime Minister, and the Leadership Board 
of the LGA, informing them of our support for a joint Local/National 
Government Climate Change Partnership Taskforce and asking for 
one to be established as soon as possible. 

 
 

9.   
 

NOTICE OF MOTION REGARDING "INVESTING IN EARLY YEARS - 
GIVEN BY COUNCILLOR JAYNE DUNN AND TO BE SECONDED BY 
COUNCILLOR MICK ROONEY 
 

 That this Council:- 
 
(a) believes that the early years are critical for a child’s development 

and childcare is a fundamental building block of our economy and 
further believes that over the last decade, early years services have 
been neglected by the Government; 

  
(b) notes with concern the report ‘Closed Doors’ by Action for Children, 

which considered children’s centre usage between 2014/15 and 
2017/18 and stated “Despite the importance of children’s centres to 
many families, their existence is under threat. Years of funding cuts 



 

 

have left councils with little choice but to reduce children’s centre 
budgets. As resources become increasingly stretched, a number of 
centres have closed. Many of those that remain have been forced 
to reduce the level of service on offer.”; 

  
(c) notes recent research which highlights that nationally over 1,000 

Sure Start Centres have been lost since 2010 and believes that this 
is the legacy of the coalition government’s reckless austerity 
policies targeting cuts at children most in need, and in addition, 
notes that 12,000 early education and childcare providers have 
been lost since 2015 and 30,000 more early years providers are at 
risk of closure within a year; 

  
(d) is concerned that the sector has been disproportionately impacted 

by Covid-19 and believes that, although early years providers were 
relied upon to enable key workers to continue to work during the 
pandemic, they received insufficient financial protection; 

  
(e) welcomes that Sheffield City Council provided additional support for 

the publicly funded hours (over and above national guidance), 
however, believes that the Government failed early years providers 
providing little support for the paid provision; 

  
(f) is concerned that the insufficient increase in funding, historical 

underfunding, increasing costs and impact of Covid-19, means that 
early years’ providers in Sheffield will be faced with financial 
sustainability issues across the childcare sector and that it is also 
becoming increasingly difficult to recruit and retain staff due to the 
early years providers’ inability to pay competitive rates; 

  
(g) believes Sheffield continues to be underfunded as compared to 

other local authorities, with the disparity in Sheffield’s hourly 
Funded Early Learning (FEL) rate compared to other core cities, 
with Bristol receiving £5.69 an hour for three and four year olds, 
which is 21% higher than Sheffield’s rate of £4.71 per hour; 
Nottingham receives £5.06 per hour, Newcastle £5.05, Manchester 
£5.01, Leeds £4.95 and Birmingham £4.85, and only Liverpool 
receives less, at £4.69; 

  
(h) notes that Sheffield also receives a lower rate for two year olds at 

£5.36 per hour, compared to £5.59 in Bristol, £5.46 in Manchester, 
£5.40 in Birmingham, £5.39 in Nottingham and £5.38 in Liverpool, 
with Leeds and Manchester also receiving £5.36 per hour;  

 
(i) supports Sheffield trade unions in their petition to Government to 

significantly increase funding in Early Years, which states that the 
current levels of funding for early years education and care are 
insufficient to provide the high quality services young children in 
Sheffield deserve, and supports their call for:- 

 



 

 

(i) increased investment to ensure Sheffield deploys the highly 
qualified workforce required to improve the quality of service 
to young children; 

 
(ii) recognition of the professional role of early years workers; 

and 
 
(iii) fair pay for all early years workers that properly rewards their 

skills and qualification; and 
 
(j) calls on the Government to address this disparity and provide 

Sheffield with a fair funding deal in addition to the additional 
investment needed to ensure every child can recover the learning 
and social development lost in the pandemic and has the chance to 
reach their full potential. 

 
 

10.   
 

MINUTES OF PREVIOUS COUNCIL MEETINGS 
 

 To receive the record of the proceedings of the special meeting of the 
Council held on 18th March 2021, the ordinary meeting of the Council held 
on 31st March 2021 and the Annual Meeting of the Council held on 19th 
May 2021, and to approve the accuracy thereof. 
 
 

11.   
 

REPRESENTATION, DELEGATED AUTHORITY AND RELATED 
ISSUES 
 

 To consider any changes to the memberships and arrangements for 
meetings of Committees etc., delegated authority, and the appointment of 
representatives to serve on other bodies. 
 
 

 

Gillian Duckworth 
Director of Legal and Governance   
 
Dated this 31 day of August 2021 
 
 
The next ordinary meeting of the Council will be held on 6 October 2021 
 
 


